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To care for him (and her) who have borne the battle.  - Abraham Lincoln

March 19, 2008

Dear Ms. Tsongas, 

     Today is the fifth anniversary of the War in Iraq. It is almost impossible to think that a war that should never have happened should have such horrible consequences. Without doubt it is one of the worst political disasters in the history of the United States. It is so because of the enormous suffering it has created. Almost 4,000 American soldiers have been killed. Tens of thousands have been grievously wounded. Many tens of thousands can be expected to come home with serious mental health problems. Families have been destroyed. A sinking economy can be expected to absorb a three trillion dollar hit, according to Nobel Prize winning economist Joseph Stiglitz. 

     The loss of Iraqi life has been estimated far higher, as many as a staggering one million dead. There are as many as four million Iraqi refugees. The country is in ruins and there is almost nowhere that is safe. The fragile geopolitical balance in the region is unpredictably upset. 

    It was with great hope that we saw you take office. You were pledged to resolve this terrible tragedy. The Merrimack Valley People for Peace (MVPP) have been opposed to this war from the beginning. We knew that it would not accomplish any good ends. We struggle to understand the motivations of the current administration and find none that are ethical or effective in any way. We are in the middle of a disaster, a giant fishhook in the heart of the world. Removing it will be extremely painful. 

    Ideally our government can set a dramatically different course and re-engage Iraq and its neighbors in a political rather than military manner. Ideally we could empower the Iraqi people to resume their government since representing its complex interests are impossible for our government to manage. Ideally the elections can be thoroughly revisited and a representative government can be reconstituted. But at the moment, what should have been a commonsense strategy from before the invasion, is just a pipedream. As high ranking Iraqi refugees have related to us, “the United States is riding the wrong horse”, and we can see no way to change that. Our mere presence on the ground is provoking violence, against our troops and among the Iraqis themselves. 

   The testimony from Winter Soldier II, recently held at the National Labor College in Silver Spring, MD, is ample proof that our government has failed in Iraq. Why do we say that? Because the fighting on the part of Americans is being carried out outside the rules of engagement and the high principles of conduct that characterize our nation.  

     Rabbi Abraham Joshua Heschel reminds us that in a free society not everyone is guilty but all are responsible. Our nation is responsible for our brave, highly skilled and also thoroughly traumatized and under-commanded troops, who have committed regrettable acts in Iraq which are completely counter to our mission there. 

    If you cannot immediately initiate steps to empower the rightful government of Iraq and its people, a government we can support in the background, while keeping our troops safe, you must do everything in your power to immediately bring our troops home. We cannot in good conscience allow another death in this colossal fool’s errand. 

   An Iraq veteran who served valiantly in battle summarized the only solution that makes sense to lives and honor. We must withdraw, because our presence is inflammatory and counter-productive. We must create a multi-national force other than Americans to secure the peace in Iraq. The United States is obligated to underwrite this cost and to restore the integrity of Iraq. In other words, we must begin to behave as we know best how to behave and regain the trust of the world and our citizens also. This formula is similar to the that offered by Dr. King regarding the Vietnam War: Stop fighting. Make reparations. Bring all threatened citizens to safety. 

   These sound like daunting steps but they are the only steps worthy for Americans to take. When we start to do the right thing we harness the energy necessary to accomplish the greatest things possible. 

    David McCullough’s biography of John Adams is now reacquainting us with that great patriot and with the ideals on which our country was founded. Adams once wrote: “I always consider the settlement of America with reverence and wonder, as the opening of a grand scene and design in providence, for the illumination of the ignorant and the emancipation of the slavish part of [hu]mankind all over the earth.”  May the rebirth of Iraq be just so. 
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